EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE


Meeting: Wednesday 24th June, 2015

at 2.00 p.m. 

PRESENT:- Councillors Pidduck (Chairman), Sweeney (Vice-Chairman), Barlow, Biggins, Brook, Graham, Hamilton (Items 1 to 7 only), R. McClure, Maddox, Pemberton, Roberts and Williams.
Also Present:- Sue Roberts (Director of Resources), Steve Solsby (Assistant Director - Regeneration and Built Environment), Colin Garnett (Assistant Director - Housing), Helen Houston (Senior Planning Officer) and Jon Huck (Democratic Services Manager and Monitoring Officer).
17 – Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 20th May, 2015 were agreed as a correct record.
18 – Housing Management Forum: Recommendations
The recommendations of the Housing Management Forum held on 11th June, 2015 were submitted for consideration.

N.B. The Minutes are reproduced as Appendix 1 to the Minutes of this meeting.

RESOLVED:- That the recommendations of the Housing Management Forum be agreed as follows:-

Appointment of Representatives to Working Groups etc.
That the Members for 2015/2016 be as follows:-

Tenant Scrutiny Working Party

Council Representatives (2:1) Councillors Barlow, Heath and McEwan.

Tenant Representatives – To be decided by the Tenants Forum.
Homelessness Funding Working Group

Council Representatives (2:0) Councillors Brook and Thurlow.

Tenant Representatives – To be decided by the Tenants Forum.

Tenants Complaints Panel
Council Representatives (1:0) Councillor Hamilton.

Tenant Representatives – To be decided by the Tenants Forum.


Housing Revenue Account – Potential for Council New Build
(i)
To agree investigatory work was completed with the objective of developing an appropriate model to deliver a Council new build scheme for consideration at a future meeting;

(ii)
To agree any proposed model should seek to contribute to the Council’s four strategic priorities, with particular reference to adding further to the area-based initiatives that had been progressed in the inner wards; and

(iii)
To agree resources of £30k be made available to complete this investigatory work and the Assistant Director (Housing) be given delegated authority to use up to this figure in order to complete this initial work.

Housing Management ICT System Replacement
To agree the strategy to replace the Housing Management System including the services of an Independent IT Consultant whose costs would be met from the existing agreed Budget.  A business case for the Purchase and Implementation investment costs would be sought from capital in 2016-17 budget.


Cumbria Housing Partners Contractor Selection Procedure – Windows and Doors

To note and retrospectively agree the appointment of Top Notch Contractors Limited as the Council’s preferred window and door contractor for the period 2015 to 2019.


2015/16 Planned Investment Programme: Appointment of Additional Support

To agree the appointment of this Building Surveyor for up to a twelve month period and agree to classify the appointment as an “exception” under Item 15 of the Council’s Standing Orders.


Equality and Diversity Strategy
(i)
To note the content of the report; and

(ii)
To agree the final draft of the Equalities and Diversity Strategy for the Housing Service which would form the operating basis on developing the Council’s approach to equality and diversity.


Survey of Tenants and Residents (STAR)

To note and endorse the proposals to conduct the STAR Survey.

Housing Management Performance Report 2014/15

(i) 
To note the information contained in the report at Appendix C; and

(ii)
To agree actions 1-4 for 2015/16.

Allocation of Housing Right to Move Grant Funding
(i) 
To note the information on the allocation of Housing Right to Move grant            funding; and
(ii)
To agree to operate in line with Cumbria Choice Based Lettings allocation policy and for the £3044 funding grant to be transferred to the Cumbria Choice Budget in line with other partner local authorities.
19 – Preferred Options Draft Local Plan
The Committee was informed that the Borough’s existing Local Plan had been adopted in 2001 and therefore some of the policies were out of date and needed updating or replacing. The Planning Policy Team was responsible for preparing the new Local Plan which sets the broad framework for acceptable development in the Borough for the next 15 years up to 2031. 

The production of the new Local Plan was set out in the Council Priorities 2013-16, where objective 1.3 was ‘to ensure the timely progression of the Local Plan’. That objective had been linked to the Housing priority but also supported the Regeneration and Public Realm and Local Economy Priorities.

The Council had ‘saved’ the under-mentioned documents to be replaced in due course by a new Local Plan.

1. Barrow-in-Furness Borough Council Local Plan Review 1996-2006 (Adopted August 2001)

2. Housing Chapter Alteration 2006 (Adopted June 2006)

The policies within the Barrow Port Area Action Plan (Adopted July 2010) had also been saved.
As a result of new planning guidance, the National Planning Policy Framework introduced in March 2012, Local Planning Authorities could now produce a single Local Plan rather than a suite of policy documents. The Local Plan would contain strategic policies, land allocations, development control policies and a proposals map. 

In November 2012, consultation had taken place under Regulation 18 of the Town and Country Planning (Local Planning) (England) Regulations 2012 regarding what should be contained in the new Local Plan. The comments that had been received and development sites put forward informed the production of the Issues and Options Draft Local Plan in September 2014. 

In October/November 2014, informal consultation had taken place on the Issues and Options Draft Local Plan, and the comments that had been received and development sites put forward informed the production of the Preferred Options Draft Local Plan.

The Draft had contained the Council’s preferred options for a suite of policies on Strategy, Sustainable Development, Housing, Employment, Retail, Environment, Infrastructure, Open Space, Health, Flood Risk, Heritage, Design and Climate Change. The Draft had also included the Council’s preferred development sites.

Officers had worked with Members of Planning Policy Working Group (comprising three Members of Executive and three Members of Planning Committee) to produce the Draft Plan, Members had been involved in the process from the initial stages in 2012. That would be an ongoing dialogue allowing members to engage with the process and strengthen the Plan as it progressed. 

The Committee also considered the revised Housing Requirements and Employment Sites.
Upon agreement, the Preferred Options Draft Local Plan would be available for informal consultation for a minimum six week period during July/August 2015. During that time comments would be invited from Statutory bodies, organisations, individuals, groups, developers/landowners and other interested parties. A number of exhibitions would be held throughout the Borough. The options within the Draft would undergo a Habitats Regulations Assessment (HRA), Sustainability Appraisal (SA) and Viability Assessment.

At the end of 2015, a Publication Draft Local Plan would be finalised and brought back to Committee. 
In line with the regulations a number of assessments and consultation stages were required throughout the process of drafting the new Local Plan, however the timetable suggested the Plan would be examined and adopted in 2016.

RESOLVED:- (i) To agree the Preferred Options Draft Local Plan; and

(ii) To agree to proceed with informal consultation for a minimum period of six weeks.

20 – Appointments to Outside Bodies, Panels, Working Groups etc.

The Committee were reminded that at the Annual Council Meeting on 18th May, 2015 the allocation of seats in respect of Forums, Panels, Working Groups etc. had been agreed. 

Members were requested to appoint all Dalton North and Dalton South Councillors to the Billincoat Charity Trust until 2019 namely Councillors Bleasdale, Harkin, Heath, Maddox, Murray and Thurlow.
A list of Outside Bodies were on pages 2-5 of the Minutes of the meeting held on 20th May, 2015 for information.
A request had also been received from the Labour Group that Councillor Derbyshire replaces Councillor M. A. Thomson on the Member Training Working Group and Councillor Wall be appointed as the Council’s representative on Furness Abbey Fellowship.

RESOLVED:- (i) To approve the appointment of all Dalton North and Dalton South Councillors to the Billincoat Charity Trust (until 2019), namely Councillors Bleasdale, Harkin, Heath, Maddox, Murray and Thurlow;

(ii) To agree that Councillor Derbyshire replaces Councillor M. A. Thomson on the Member Training Working Group; and

(iii) To agree that Councillor Wall be appointed as the Council’s representative on the Furness Abbey Fellowship.

21 – Park Leisure Centre Online Booking

It was reported that the Manager of the Park Leisure Centre had identified the need for online booking and there was also the need to upgrade some of the IT kit in use at the Centre.

In accordance with the Council’s Purchasing Procedure, the purchase was estimated at over £10k and required three specific quotations to be obtained; specific quotations required the purchase details to be provided to suppliers and a price requested in writing.

Three companies had been invited to quote but only two were able to supply a quotation, the third would only participate if the membership administration were to be transferred to the system host.  The Manager had assessed the information provided by the two remaining companies and the basic provision in terms of cost was similar but the added value of the eXerp system did provide much more for customers and had the potential to have more of an impact on the Centre moving forward.  The eXerp system was already managing the membership status of over 1,800 Park Leisure Centre customers.

The eXerp system was provided by Pulse Fitness with whom the Council had a long term operating agreement for gym facilities.  The system was web based and was used by over 500 centres throughout Europe.  The system would allow the front-facing reception staff to take bookings, handle cash and card transactions and deal with membership etc.  The membership data managed by Pulse Fitness on behalf of the Council would also be visible in real time.

For customers, classes and sessions could be booked online or at self-service kiosks within the Centre.  The kiosk also allowed customers to print their tickets for any sessions booked online; customers could go to their class or session without going to the reception desk.

Along with the software that integrated the use of the Centre’s facilities, turnstiles were proposed to be placed outside the entrance to the gym.  That would allow gym members to swipe their card and enter the gym for their session without queuing at the reception desk.

The sessions from Pulse Soccer would also be visible within the software and there were other features such as management reporting tools and trend analysis.

The total cost of the project was estimated to be £24k for the Leisure Management System (including the turnstiles) and another £6k to replace the other IT hardware and software at the Centre.

The report had been brought for approval as it did not seem as though a better price or better provision would be found with any further research.  There was a delegation within the Purchasing Procedure for Management Board to authorise a variance from the Procedure for purchases of a specialist nature, that particular purchase did not meet that criteria.
The funding for the project had been identified from the Transformation Fund.
RESOLVED:- To approve the procurement of the eXerp system (hardware and software) as outlined in the report.

22 – Public Space CCTV System

The Committee was informed that the Council had managed a Public Space CCTV system in the Borough since approximately 1995. The system had been funded through two main tranches of Home Office funding in the mid and late 1990s, and consisted of eighteen cameras in Barrow and three in Dalton. In recent years, the equipment was becoming progressively more dilapidated and was reaching the end of its useful life.

During 2012/13, the Police and Crime Commissioner for Cumbria made funding available to target anti-social behaviour and invited District Councils to put forward bids for the funding. Most of the Districts prepared bids to renew or improve their CCTV systems.  The PCC had decided to take over the responsibility for Public Space CCTV and to fund a new single integrated system for Cumbria. That removed from the Council the cost burden for the management and maintenance of CCTV.

Because of cost restrictions, the new system was less extensive and 12 new cameras had been installed in Barrow. These were currently at the stage of final commissioning. There were no new cameras in Dalton. The positions of cameras in the new system had been determined following an analysis of the incidence of crime and anti-social behaviour in the vicinity of the cameras in the old system.

The PCC had indicated that it may be possible to fund an expansion phase of the new system, and that the phase may be able to take in settlements not included in the initial installation. Enquiries had been made by officers about the possibility of extending the new system to Dalton.  Any requests should be made formally to the office of the PCC.

RESOLVED:- To authorise the Executive Director to write to the Police and Crime Commissioner requesting an extension of the new CCTV system into Dalton town centre.
23 – Walney Community Centre, Central Drive, Barrow-in-Furness

The Committee was informed that Walney Community Centre was currently vacant as was the adjacent accommodation formerly occupied by the Territorial Army (TA) North West.

A plan showing the vacant accommodation hatched which extended to 550 sq.m approximately was considered by the Committee.
Leonard Cheshire Disability, the UK’s leading charity supporting disabled people, had requested a tenancy of the Community Centre and the former   T A Hall.

Leonard Cheshire Disability wished to operate out of the building providing their core services as well as traditional community centre services. They required a long lease to enable WREN Funding to be drawn down and invested in the property.

A 10 year lease was requested with an annual rent of £5,000pa excluding VAT. The tenant would be responsible for internal decorations and the Council would remain responsible for structural repairs and services.
RESOLVED:- (i) To note the report; and

(ii) To authorise the Commercial Estate Manager to let Walney Community Centre, Central Drive, Barrow-in-Furness on the terms reported.
REFERRED ITEM
THE FOLLOWING MATTERS ARE REFERRED TO COUNCIL FOR DECISION

24 – Housing Management Forum: Recommendations
Consideration was given to the recommendations of the Housing Management Forum held on 11th June, 2015.
N.B. The Minutes were reproduced as Appendix 1 to the Minutes of the meeting.

Housing Maintenance and Gas Servicing – Future Arrangements

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:-
(i)
To agree not to offer a Contract extension to the current service provider;

(ii)
To note the outcome of the process that had been undertaken in conjunction with Procure Plus to ensure the Council complied with the OJEU requirements and identify the preferred provider(s);

(iii)
To agree a new model of delivery by separating the “fabric” repairs from the “gas” element of the current Contract; and

(iv)
To agree the following Contractors be offered the two resultant Contracts for four years with potentially a further six years with two-yearly break clauses:


- Gas: Contractor “Number 13”; and


- Fabric: Contractor “Number 5”.

25 – War Pensions Disregard
The Committee was reminded that Local authorities could disregard up to 100% of war pension payments when calculating entitlement to housing benefit; the first £10 was statutorily disregarded.  That included all War Disablement Pensions, War Widow’s Pensions, Armed Forces Compensation Scheme payments and any corresponding pensions payable to a widower or a surviving civil partner.
The disregard for housing benefit had a £10 statutory disregard, with the remainder split between the DWP and the Council.  The disregard for housing benefit was funded by the DWP for the first £10 plus 75% of the remainder and the Council funded the remaining net 25%.
For 2014-2015 there were 16 claims with a cost to the Council of £5,539.
The disregard was governed by the Social Security Administration Act 1992 Section 134 which permitted the Council to adopt the war pensions disregard.  The same section permitted the subsequent revocation or modification of the disregard.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council to approve the disregard of war pensions up to 100% for housing benefit until the resolution was revoked or modified.

26 – Lowsy Point Beach Huts and Piel Island Cottages
The Committee was reminded that the Council currently awarded a 50% discretionary discount to the beach huts at Lowsy Point and Piel Island cottages; which was reviewed annually.

The particular characteristics of these properties had been established on 25th October, 2005 with the conditions that there was a covenant restricting the length of time that the dwelling could be occupied, that vehicular access to the dwellings made it impractical for the Council to deliver key direct services such as the collection of domestic waste and street cleansing, and wheeled vehicular access was prevented at least daily by the tide.

The discount currently applied to 18 beach huts at Lowsy Point costing £1,447 and eight Piel Island cottages costing £579; based on the Borough element of the Council Tax for 2015-2016.

The access and amenities would be kept under review and a report would be brought to the Committee should any circumstances prompt a review of the discount, that may be from factors outside the conditions currently accepted.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council to agree that until the access and amenities for the beach huts at Lowsy Point and Piel Island cottages altered, or other factors prompted a review, the Council awarded the 50% discretionary discount.

The meeting ended at 3.10 p.m.
